NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

October 6, 2009 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE:  David Osborne, Gregg McBride, Burton Bryan, Deborah Hill, and Christopher Mickle.

Conservation Agent:  Abigail Hardy 

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Additions: Deborah Hill added a brief discussion on status of Hoop Pole Lane, Christopher Mickle added a discussion on Jacob’s Pond.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to accept agenda as modified.

Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

PUBLIC HEARING

Pleasant Street, Lot 1 (Bl. 65, Lot 13) / SE52-932 / Resource Area Delineation                         ANRAD (cont.)  

Applicant: Doris & Enid Wilson / Representative: Joyce Hastings, GLM Engineering Consultants

A request for continuation from the applicant was received today, 10/6/09. There will be an ANRAD review on Thursday, October 8, 2009 @9:00 AM.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to honor the request to continue hearing to 10/20/09.

Second: Gregg McBride 


In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

83/85 Stetson Shrine Lane / SE52- 933 / Relocation of Samuel Stetson House                                 NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Judith-Ann Grecco / Representative: William Dyer, W.L.D. Dyer Excavating

Abigail Hardy stated that the Commission received new plans today with some details of the house. There are 2 pages of the plan. One area shows the two sections of the road and the other shows the area at a larger scale. It was determined that the house will be reduced to an 18’ wide house. Per the site walk, prior to the meeting, it was determined that only one mature tree needs to be cut in order to move the house.

Discussion: William Dyer was present representing the Stetson Kindred. Originally dimensions were 26’wide and they will be reducing the house to 18’ wide. 

Karen Streely – 107 Shrine Road – questioned removal of trees. Mr. Dyer answered that an oak tree needs to come down. Deborah Hill said any trees that are being removed are young pine trees they will grow back. Abigail Hardy said that the widening of the road would be temporary. Mr. Dyer said that he would be trimming back the trees to allow for his vehicles to go on the property. 

David Osborne said that Mr. Dyer should have as complete a plan as is possible. Mr. Dyer said that there is a limited budget to do this and he thanked the Commission for their guidance. He drew a footprint of the house and the settlement area. Gregg McBride asked if the property is wooded. Mr. Dyer answered affirmative.  Mr. Dyer said that he had picked the house envelope location and said that it will be cleared. Gregg McBride said that we agree where the intermittent stream is and that it is the wetland line. Abigail Hardy asked if the Commission is okay with the envelope being within the 100’ buffer zone. Burton Bryan said that the “limit of work line and haybale line” is at the 100’ mark. Christopher Mickle said that on the site walk a narrow area was seen that was abutting a resident’s yard. They should try to keep as much of the screening on the road for the neighbors. 

Gregg McBride said a letter for file should be submitted to clarify what they want to cut and what will be done in the future. Abigail Hardy said that she would like to discuss the endangered species. For the information of Mr. Dyer, she said that Natural Heritage will be concerned with the area off the driveway and they should be ready to submit the information and that it’s important to be as clear as possible with the various permitting agencies so that they can get this finished as quickly as possible. Mr. Dyer said that they would wait and see what the Natural Heritage decides. Deborah Hill said that they would need to know the permanent impact. 

Gregg McBride said that Natural Heritage would ask the Commission to put into our conditions, in addition to what they do, the requirements that you have a permanent road in some location in some location and not have a temporary road in one and a permanent in another. 

Gertrude Daneau – Cemetery Committee - How close would this property be to the Cemetery? Mr. Dyer said that it is quite a distance away and that they would be way down the road.  

Motion:  Christopher Mickle moved to continue the hearing until 11/3/09.

Second: Gregg McBride


In Favor: All


Opposed: None

Grove Street (Bl. 39, Lot 3 & Bl. 39, Lot 52) / SE52- ? / Construction of SFH w/ shared drive.  NOI

Applicant: James & Eileen Kelly / Representative: Steve Ivas, Ivas Environmental 

This is a Notice Of Intent submitted for the proposed construction of a single-family house and driveway within 100’ of a Bordering vegetated wetland.

Representing the applicant is Adam Brodsky. Barbara Decelle, Steve Ivas and Ralph Cole.

Mr. Brodsky stated that the Kelley’s own 2 lots on Grove Street. This is lot 6A. In 2006 they had submitted a NOI to construct a house on the upland. This project was denied. The Kelley’s took the case to the DEP and had a review by the Superior Court. They agreed to come back with an alternative concept that provides access with a crossing over the intermittent stream. They are making use of a new common driveway bylaw. 

Steve Ivas reviewed the wetland resources by indicating reaches of the intermittent stream on the plan. There is a vernal pool with a BVW in green. There is a 50 & 100’ wetland buffer around the vernal pool. The proposed driveway comes in 100’ (16’ wide) and shrinks to 10’ width and slopes down to an aluminum-arched bridge. It arches both the banks and the stream. There is some shading and about 320 sq ft of BVW are impacted. They will replicate mitigation with a 2-1 ratio. 

Mr. Brodsky said that the bridge is a financial undertaking and it wouldn’t make sense to do the bridge unless the project is permitted. 

Mr. Ivas said that the roadway would be elevated from the existing land. The bridge will span about 3’ higher, at the center, than the existing bank. Presently there is some anthropomorphic trash at the outlet of the vernal pool, a radiator and a blue tarp. They will remove this and replace it with some stone to replicate the same elevation.  That was suggested by Natural Heritage to get rid of the garbage and still maintain the water level. Mr. Ivas will make sure that they have the elevations. Gregg McBride asked if there is some concrete pieces there helping to control the elevation? Mr. Ivas said not to his knowledge. Gregg McBride asked if we are sure that this is intermittent stream?  Mr. Ivas answered yes and said that it is less than 75% stratified drip. Christopher Mickle asked if this is the stream that comes under Grove and Lincoln? Mr. Ivas answered yes and said that it flows into Black Pond Brook as a tributary. It is shown as a light blue line, which is an intermittent stream on the USGS map. 

Gregg McBride asked if this is being filed as a limited project and asked why the Commission should approve it? Mr. Ivas said that there is no other way to access this location, which is an upland location, without going the other direction, which was previously disapproved. Gregg McBride asked if they are looking to be relieved of some performance standards? Mr. Brodsky said that they are replicating, so there are no performance standards.   

David Osborne asked how much area is in the 100’ buffer zone? Mr. Ivas answered by showing the location on the plan. Deborah Hill said that the replication should be done closer to the area of impact. Abigail Hardy and Deborah Hill suggested the upper right hand side location and this would keep them out of the 100’ vernal pool area. Abigail Hardy said that she would like to suggest a site walk of the area with the Commission members and suggested that the best replication areas could then be evaluated. David Osborne asked if there are any marks and stakes on the land? Mr. Ivas said that there are wetland flags that were done in March of this year. Ralph Cole said that they could put stakes to show where the house will go. Gregg McBride asked what the size of the house would be. Mr. Cole said that it would be like a Gate House. Ivas said that the house is about 45’ long by about 18’ wide. Mr. Ivas said that the house is surrounded on three sides by BVW.

Abigail Hardy asked if there are other ways to design the house to minimize proximity to the vernal pool. She is concerned about having grass up to the 50’. Gregg McBride said that this would not be closing tonight. Mr. Ivas said that they do not yet have the DEP number.

Kristin Morse – 738 Grove Street –the  radiator has been there since 1977. There are acres back there. Would this set a precedent to building within in the 100’ barrier. David Osborne said that this is always a concern and it wouldn’t happen through this route. Ms. Morse asked what type of pavement would be used. Barbara Decelle said that they would have manmade swales to drain the water. 

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to continue the hearing until 10/20/09.

Second: Christopher Mickle 


In Favor: All


Opposed: None

White Barn Lane & Forest Street (Bl. 56, Lots 34&47 & Bl. 56, Lot 5) / NCC# 21(09) / Det. of wetland area  RDA

Applicant: White Barn Lane, LLC / Representatives: Brad McKenzie and Debra Keller of McKenzie Engineering and Nora White.  

        Deborah Hill has recused herself from this hearing.

Debra Keller said that this RDA is for the property abutting White Barn Lane and Forest Street. The plan shows no wetland resources on the site. There is a pond in the northern corner and they have showed the approximate buffer zone on the plan. 

Nora White – reviewed the existing conditions to see if there is a bordering vegetated wetland adjacent to the pond. She did not see any area subject to criteria under the local bylaw. 

Debra said that she looked at several areas on the site and tried to determine if those areas could hold the volume of the water. She looked at the area to see that if in a 1-year event, it would hold 6” of water. 

Gregg McBride said that members of the Commission have been to this area and know that there are wetlands on this property. There have been conversations about this property about looking at the resource areas. This applicant was considering having a wetland scientist review this property. This is a new filing and he feels that their analysis is flawed. David Osborne said that they had asked for a peer review and they decided against it. Jack Sullivan asked it there could be a review of the area. Burton Bryan said that this is an RDA and not a hearing. 

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to issue a positive determination on this application.

Second: Burton Bryan 


In Favor: All members except Deborah Hill who was recused from this hearing.


Opposed: None
189 Tiffany Road / NCC# 22(09) / Replace existing barn                                                                       RDA 

Applicant: Albert Guild / Representative: (None)

Abigail Hardy said that this is a Request for Determination of Applicability for the proposed replacement of a small barn that’s within 100’ of a BVW. 

Mr. Guild stated that the barn is on upland and the nearest vegetated upland is between 69’ and 74’ from the area that Abigail Childs flagged. There will be no disturbance to the existing property. The land slopes toward the vegetated wetland. There is a 12’ driveway before it gets to the vegetated wetland. He will be getting rid of a truck carcass and by increasing the size of the existing barn; he can store some equipment in it. This is a large family compound that has been in the family through a couple of generations. He wants to get rid of one building, square off the ends and the footprint will be slightly smaller. 

Abigail Hardy said that her concern is that the spot where the wood is stored is a wetland and there is a problem with the erosion at the bank. Since Mr. Guild wants to remove the wood as he uses it, and since it’s on a wetland, it’s difficult for her to follow up on the project.

David Osborne asked if he could come to some agreement with moving the wood. Mr. Guild will clear that area when the barn is built. Most of the wood was cut up earlier this spring and covered with clear plastic. Mr. Guild said that they have put up a stick dam, due to the torrential rain, to catch the soil and the water pools there rather than rushing to the stream.

Gregg McBride said that he should not use the area for storing in the future. Abigail Hardy asked if it would be done by the end of next summer. Mr. Guild said that it would.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to negative determination to move the wood by next summer and cease using the area.

Second: Christopher Mickle 


In Favor: All


Opposed: None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

194 Central Street / SE52-680 / Septic Repair                                                                            Request for COC

Applicant: Allan & Patricia Liciw

Christopher Mickle was recused from this hearing.

Terry Shaffer, present, is the new property owner.

Abigail Hardy has been there twice. She measured the driveway from the plan, which was to scale, since the original flags were gone. The measurement in front of the garage was correct. The measurement at the base of the driveway from the road was correct. The middle section was 3’ too large. She felt that this was pretty minor. The original plants were not correct and there were chunks of pavement. She asked that they rake it out and put in topsoil and native plants. She went back the next week and they did as asked and it looked good. That area should be left to vegetate.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to issue a COC.

Second: Gregg McBride

In Favor: All except Christopher Mickle (recused from the hearing).


Opposed:  None

Stony Brook Lane, Lot 62 / SE52-799 /  Construction of SFH (w/ Farmers porch)                        Ext. to OOC 

Applicant: Thomas Williams / Representative: Kevin Biggins, Civil Design Solutions

Abigail Hardy read the letter requesting a two-year extension due to the continued real estate conditions. The one-year extension, originally permitted, is due to expire on 2/9/10.  

Gregg McBride said that the Commission doesn’t have a policy of issuing extensions. He feels that a 1-year extension is appropriate and this will be the last extension given. Abigail Hardy’s letter will read that we will extend the construction for one year only.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to extend for one-year only.

Second: Gregg McBride 

In Favor: All


Opposed:  None
Stony Brook Lane, Lot 62 / SE52-799 / Construction of SFH (w/ Farmers porch) Minor Modification to OOC 

Applicant: Thomas Williams / Representative: Kevin Biggins, Civil Design Solutions

Abigail Hardy read the letter from Kevin Biggins seeking permission to construct a farmer’s porch along the front of the dwelling. This was not part of the original approval. An area of approximately 368 square feet would extend in the 50’ buffer zone. This will also include moving of plants that conflict with the outside of the porch. This will total 10 plants for the mitigation. They are asking that this be considered as a minor change. Burton Bryan said that if they could have made a clear and convincing case for this, it would be considered, but the demonstration hasn’t been made. 
Motion: Gregg McBride moved to deny the minor modification to OOC.

Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

White Barn Lane & Forest Street (Bl. 56, Lots 34 & 47 and Bl. 56, Lot 5) / NCC# 21(09) / Det. of wetland area Det. of Appl. 

Applicant: White Barn Lane, LLC / Representative: Brad McKenzie, McKenzie Engineering

Deborah Hill is recused from this item. 

Abigail Hardy feels that this item deserves spending some time on, since the town is in now court with this. She needs to be careful with the language and this needs to be done by Thursday. She will write a narrative about this determination. She said that all they asked for was requesting a confirmation if the area depicted on the plan is subject to jurisdiction of WPA or any town bylaws. 

Gregg McBride said that it is subject to protection under the WPA and the local bylaw also. Gregg McBride said that 2B should be checked which basically states the Commission does not confirm any references to wetland lines, BVW or jurisdiction. Abigail Hardy had all of the items that were discussed checked on the form after discussion.

DISCUSSIONS
Commission updates on work with other Boards/Committees

Gregg McBride update on CPC: 

CPC is working with Mr. Hornstra to develop some language that all can live with and also engaging an appraiser to provide backup on how much should be paid for the easement on the property. Mr. Hornstra has a loan from the Farm Credit Bureau that is not enough. Cows are there now and the house is coming along.   

David Osborne update on Pathways Committee:
Pathways have put out requests for quotes on survey work. Gregg McBride said that the Pathway’s Committee would be going before the CPC to present proposals to do some easement and survey work on connecting roads from Farm Way to Brantwood Road. 

Planning Board:

David Osborne said that there is a constant interaction between the agent and the planning board.

Wetland Maps

Abigail Hardy said that the Planning Board has topo maps. She has been borrowing Todd’s maps and they are getting destroyed. The maps usage is 90% by the Conservation Commission. David Osborne asked how much they are to purchase. Abigail Hardy said that the full size maps are $148 and half size maps are $49. She suggested purchasing the half size. Abigail Hardy said that there is a huge archiving project and they’ve archived everything to the letter “L”.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to purchase the wetland maps.

Second: Christopher Mickle 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Commission liaison to Cemetery Committee

David Osborne said that they should have a liaison person chosen from the Commission. Gregg McBride would like to help out. Gertrude Danau said that the Cemetery Committee meets once per month on the 3rd Wednesday of the month.

Deborah Hill said that she has the expertise to help. Christopher Mickle said that he would be willing to take on the Cemetery Committee, with the help, as needed, of Deborah Hill. Gregg McBride said that he is very unhappy with the consultants that they’ve had in the past and he feels that a Commission liaison would be able to move this forward. Abigail Hardy said that the NCC deals with Natural Heritage all the time and she feels that they can be of help in that position. Gregg McBride asked where they stand with LEC? Have they finished the work? Gertrude said that they did not choose them. Bob Merrill chose them. Abigail Hardy can set up the meeting next Wednesday, 10/14/09. 

Motion: David Osborne moved to appoint Christopher Mickle as a liaison to the Cemetery Committee.

Second: Gregg McBride 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Hoop Pole Lane

Abigail Hardy said that the original full sized plan has been over-nighted to Peter Fletcher. There is a plan with both lines on it. There was an initial plan and a draft plan. Gregg McBride said that Steve Ivas felt vindicated that his original wetland line and Peter Fletcher’s wetland line are very close.

Jacob’s Pond

Christopher Mickle asked what the latest was on Jacob’s Pond. Abigail Hardy said that Roger Hughes and David Cammara had an Executive Session on pending litigation. 

Abigail Hardy said that we had given them a month to respond. She would like this on the next meetings agenda. Gregg McBride said that they contacted SITEC and they were presented.

John Chessia’s work to improve drainage

Abigail Hardy will check on this item. She knows that he is working on it.  She said that new hay-bales needed to be put in. Christopher Mickle said that the walls with the herbicide were just cut. Abigail Hardy said that there was a phone call stating that a good job was done and the place looked great. 

Jacob’s Pond Geese Management

A chicken wire fence will be put up. Abigail Hardy is in the process of moving forward on the fence and will visit Home Depot to price the fencing. 

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

55 Pleasant St./Degnan – Issue Enforcement Order

Abigail Hardy said that this is about cutting some trees. This is on the corner of Autumn Lane. Abigail Hardy went there and they were finishing the last tree. She called the gentleman and asked to meet and walk the property. Abigail Hardy issued a violation notice saying that they had to meet and they haven’t responded. She left them a message last week that if it’s not answered in a week, there will be an EO.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to issue an enforcement order.

Second: Christopher Mickle 


In Favor:  All

Opposed:  None

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS

1. Bills: $40 for the Constable charge, $9,000 bill from Ralph Cole. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to pay the bills as described.

Second: Burton Bryan 
In Favor: All

Opposed:  None

            Bill: Debra Kruk – $300 for transcription of minutes.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to pay the bill for Debra Kruk for $300.

Second:  Burton Bryan  
In Favor:  All

Opposed:  None
2. Minutes: 6/6/09 & 7/17/09.

Abigail Hardy asked the Commission members to please review the e-mailed minutes. She will send them out again. They will not be approved at this time.

ADJOURNMENT

Motion: Deborah Hill motioned to adjourn @ 10:10 pm

Second: Christopher Mickle 
In Favor: All

Opposed: None

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on September 21, 2010.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
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